BOROUGH OF BARROW-IN-FURNESS

AUDIT COMMITTEE







Meeting Thursday 26th June, 2014






at 2.00 p.m.

PRESENT:- Councillors Burns (Chairman), Pointer (Vice Chairman), Murray, Sweeney and Thurlow.
Also present were Jackie Bellard and Len Cross from Grant Thornton and Keith Jackson from Internal Audit.
1 – Declarations of Interest
Councillor Pointer declared an Other Registrable Interest in Agenda Item No. 8 - External Audit – Fraud Briefing and Agenda Item No. 10 - External Audit – Committee Update as he was a member of the Barrow and District Disability Association.
2 – Minutes

The Minutes of the meeting held on 6th March, 2014 were taken as read and confirmed.
3 – Apologies for Absence/Attendance of Substitute Members
An apology for absence was received from Councillor Doughty.
Councillor Sweeney had attended as a substitute for Councillor Doughty for this meeting only.

4 – External Audit Fee Letter 2014-2015
A copy of the External Audit fee letter for 2014-2015 had been appended to the report.  Len Cross and Jackie Bellard of Grant Thornton attended the meeting to explain that the Main Audit fee remained the same as it was for 2013-2014 and that the Billing Schedule was as follows:-

	Main Audit Fee
	£

	September 2014
	16,814.75

	December 2014
	16,814.75

	March 2015
	16,814.75

	June 2015
	16,814.75

	Grant Certification
	

	December 2015
	18,310.00

	Total
	85,569.00


RESOLVED:- To note the External Audit fee for 2014-2015.
5 – External Audit – Fraud Briefing
A copy of a Fraud Briefing from the Protecting the Public Purse work carried out in 2012-2013 had been appended to the report.  Len Cross and Jackie Bellard attended the meeting to present the report to Members.
RESOLVED:- To receive the Fraud Briefing from the Protecting the Public Purse work carried out in 2012-2013.

6 – External Audit Plan for the Year Ended 31st March, 2014
Len Cross attended the meeting to present the External Audit Plan for the Year ended 31st March, 2014 to Members.  He explained that in planning their audit they needed to understand the challenges and opportunities the Council was facing namely:-
1. Impact of the economic downturn and reduced government grants;

2. Efficiency Grant;

3. Empty Homes Grant;

4. Monitoring the Changes from National Non-Domestic Rates (NNDR); and

5. Pensions.

In planning the Audit they had also considered the impact of key developments in the sector and had taken into account national audit requirements as set out in the Code of Audit Practice.  He reported that as part of the interim audit work and the impact of the findings on the accounts audit approach they had considered:-
· Early substantive testing; and

· Value for money.

He reported that the Code of Audit Practice required the External Auditors to issue a conclusion on whether the Council had put in place proper arrangements for securing economy, efficiency and effectiveness in its use of resources.  This was known as the Value for Money (VfM) conclusion.  He advised that the Value for Money conclusion would be based on two reporting criteria specified by the Audit Commission.
He reported that the results of the VfM audit work and the key messages arising would be reported in the Audit Findings report and in the Annual Audit Letter.  Any additional reporting to the Council would be agreed on a review by review basis.

RESOLVED:- To receive and note the External Audit Plan for the Year ended 31st March, 2014.

7 – External Audit - Committee Update
Len Cross attended the meeting to present the report to Members.
The report provided the Committee with details on progress in delivering responsibilities as External Auditors.  It also included a summary of emerging national issues and developments that may be relevant to the Council and included a number of challenge questions in respect of those emerging issues which the Committee may wish to consider.

Progress as at June 2014
· 2013-14 Accounts Audit Plan – Members had been requested to note that the Audit Plan was included as an Agenda Item for this meeting (Minute No. 6).  The Interim work had been completed and the plan had been updated to reflect the current position;

· Interim Accounts Audit – this had been completed in March 2014;

· 2013-14 Final Accounts Audit – fieldwork would commence on the Council’s Accounts in July 2014;

· Value for Money (VfM) Conclusion – a substantial proportion of the fieldwork in support of the VfM conclusion had been completed and the auditors would be considering the Council’s 2013-14 financial statement as part of the work required to produce their Financial Resilience report.
Emerging Issues and Developments
The following emerging issues and developments had been identified within the report:-

· Accounting and Audit Issues – LAAP Bulletin 98: Closure of the 2013/14 accounts and related matters
Local Government Guidance
· Audit Commission VfM Profiles;

· Local Government Pension Scheme (LGPS) reform; and
· Fraud Prevention;

Grant Thornton
· Local Government Governance Review; and
· Events.
RESOLVED:- To receive and note the External Audit Update for June 2014.

8 – Internal Audit Final Reports

The Director of Resources reported that Internal Audit had completed a number of audits in accordance with the approved Annual Plan.  On completion, the final reports were presented to this Committee for consideration.

The Council’s Internal Audit Manager attended the meeting to present the reports to Members.

There had been ten 2013-2014 final reports appended for consideration.  The reports included and their assurance levels were as follows:-

1. Council Tax – Substantial Assurance;
2. Accounts Receivable – Substantial Assurance;
3. Accounts Payable – Substantial Assurance;
4. Housing Rents – Substantial Assurance;
5. Receipt Book Checks – Substantial Assurance;
6. IT Infrastructure Management – Substantial Assurance;
7. Housing Benefits – Substantial Assurance;
8. Performance Management – Substantial Assurance;
9. Heating, Ventilation and Air Conditioning Maintenance Contract – Substantial Assurance; and
10. Cumbria Housing Partners (CHP) Contracts – Substantial Assurance.
There had been one 2014-2015 final report appended for consideration:-

11. Car Park Meter Income – Substantial Assurance.
Members considered the reports and raised their concerns with the Head of Internal Audit.

RESOLVED:- To note the Internal Audit Final Reports.

9 – Internal Audit Annual Report 2013-2014
The Council’s Internal Audit Manager attended the meeting and presented the Internal Audit Annual Report for 2013-14 to the Committee.  He explained that the purpose of the Annual Report was to meet the Head of Internal Audit’s annual reporting requirements set out in the Public Sector Internal Audit Standards (PSIAS).  The Head of Internal Audit’s formal annual report presented an opinion on the overall adequacy and effectiveness of the internal control environment; and
a)
Included an opinion on the overall adequacy and effectiveness of the organisation’s framework of governance, risk management and control;
b)
Disclosed any qualifications to that opinion, together with the reasons for the qualification, including impairment or restriction in scope;

c)
Presented a summary of the audit work undertaken to formulate the opinion, including reliance placed on work by other assurance bodies;

d)
Drew attention to any issues the Head of Internal Audit judged particularly relevant to the preparation of the Annual Governance Statement;
e)
Compared the work actually undertaken with the work that was planned; and

f)
Commented on compliance with these standards and the Internal Audit quality assurance programme.

The 2013-14 year opinion was that the Annual Report provided reasonable assurance that the organisation’s framework of governance, risk management and control predominantly operated satisfactorily during 2013-14.
The detailed opinion was that, for the systems reviewed, the Council had basically sound systems of control in place, although there were weaknesses which put some of the system objectives at risk.  The profile of assurance was in Internal Audit’s experience comparable to other local authorities, with the majority of the Council systems receiving Substantial Assurance.
Weaknesses found as a result of the Internal Audit’s work, together with their recommendations for improvement, had been included in their reports to senior management and Members.  Additional weaknesses identified through the Annual Governance Statement process had been recorded separately and reflected the assurance provided from all sources both internal and external.

Progress against 2013-14 Annual Plan
A detailed analysis of the current situation regarding the 2013/14 Plan had been appended to the Internal Audit Annual report.  The assessment of auditable areas had identified 74 systems, which covered the Council’s operations.  The audit coverage achieved in the period, compared to the audit plan, is set out in the table below.  The difference in planned coverage compared to actual mainly related to changes made to the audit plan to accommodate requests for an increased number of contract audit reviews.  In addition, Housing Benefit Grant Certification testing had been completed which had not been reflected in these figures, all of which had been included within regular progress reports issued to this Committee.
	
	Percentage of systems covered
	Percentage of risk covered

	
	2013/14
	2012/13
	2013/14
	2012/13

	Planned
	34%
	43%
	70%
	55%

	Achieved
	35%
	41%
	78%
	52%


The following table summarised the assurance levels recorded in final reports relating to the years 2013-14 and 2012-13.  The majority of Council systems had achieved the level of Substantial Assurance.
	Final Reports
	Total
	Unqualified Assurance
	Substantial Assurance
	Restricted Assurance
	No Assurance

	
	
	No.
	%
	No.
	%
	No.
	%
	No.
	%

	2013-14
	22
	2
	9
	20
	91
	0
	0
	0
	0

	2012-13
	19
	3
	16
	14
	74
	2
	10
	0
	0


A summary of the number of audit recommendations made in the Internal Audit Final reports issued during 2013-14 along with the management responses were as follows:-
	Recommendations
	Total
	Priority 1
	Priority 2
	Priority 3

	Made 2013-14
	60
	0
	39
	21

	Fully Accepted
	54
	0
	33
	21

	Partly Accepted
	6
	0
	6
	0

	Not Accepted
	0
	0
	0
	0


During the year Internal Audit had reported on the implementation of 121 agreed audit recommendations made in previous reports.  The results were as follows:-

	
	Fully Implemented
	Not  Implemented
	Overtaken     by Events
	TOTAL

	2013-14
	57
	37
	27
	121

	2012-13
	103
	23
	23
	149


For the recommendations not fully implemented revised dates had been agreed with management for their implementation.  Internal Audit would further review progress on their implementation during 2014-15.

RESOLVED:- To note the Internal Audit Annual Report for 2013-14.

10 – Internal Audit Charter
The Director of Resources reported that the Internal Audit Charter described the relationship between the Council as the client organisation and Furness Audit as the external provider of its internal audit service, together with a statement of the extent of that service.
A copy of the Internal Audit Charter had been appended to the report.

RESOLVED:- To endorse the Internal Audit Charter.

11 – Annual Review of Internal Audit 2013-2014
The Director of Resources reported that an annual review of the effectiveness of the Internal Audit service was required by the Accounts and Audit Regulations 2011.
Internal Audit must comply with proper practice as defined by the code of practice issued by the Chartered Institute of Public Finance and Accountancy (CIPFA).  This code was recognised in the Accounts and Audit Regulations as proper practice.

For the year 2013-14 a review had been undertaken and the Director of Resources was satisfied that the Internal Audit service was effective.

RESOLVED:- To endorse the review.
12 – Internal Audit Performance Indicators
The Director of Resources set out the performance indicators for the Internal Audit Service.
The proposed indicators were the percentage of:-

1. Draft reports issued within 10 working days of completion of audit fieldwork;

2. Management Responses received within 20 working days of issue of the Draft report;

3. Final Reports issued within 10 working days of receipt of management response; and

4. Priority 1 and Priority 2 recommendations acceptable to the audit client.

Publishing the indicators would allow the Audit Committee to fulfil its annual review of the Council’s Internal Audit arrangements and effectiveness.

RESOLVED:- To approve the performance indicators.

13 – Audit Committee Terms of Reference
The Director of Resources reported that the Audit Committee Terms of Reference which were set out in the Council’s constitution had been reported to this Committee to provide Members with the framework of the Committee’s business and responsibilities.  She advised that the Terms of Reference had not changed since last year.
RESOLVED:- To note that the Audit Committee Terms of Reference as set out in the Council’s constitution remained unchanged.

14 – Annual Review of Audit Committee Effectiveness
The Director of Resources that the Chartered Institute of Public Finance and Accountancy (CIPFA) had recommended that an assessment be undertaken by the Audit Committee to ensure that its effectiveness was regularly reviewed.  CIPFA had recommended that this could be approved by using an evaluation checklist such as CIPFA’s Toolkit for Local Authority Audit Committees, a copy of which had been appended to the report.  She reported that the initial review during 2013-14 was performed by the Chair and Vice-Chair with the Director of Resources and there had been no significant changes since last year.
RESOLVED:- To approve the review.

15 – Accounts – Committee Update
The Director of Resources advised that the Statement of Accounts for 2013-14 had been drafted and that the ledgers had been closed.  She proposed that an informal session covering the Statement of Accounts be arranged for Members prior to the September Audit Committee where Members would be provided with the Grant Thornton publication ‘A Guide to Local Authority Accounts’.  This guide provided the links between the accounting statements and explained their purpose, which would support the accounts session.
RESOLVED:- To note the report and agree that a session on the Statement of Accounts be offered to all Members.
16 – Annual Governance Statement
The Corporate Support Manager reported that the Council had responsibility for ensuring that Council business was conducted with the law and proper standards, and that public money was safeguarded and properly accounted for.  Part of this governance process was the preparation and publication of an Annual Governance Statement which was a self-assessment of how effective the Council considered its governance arrangements to be.
The following members of staff had been involved in preparing the Annual Governance Statement for 2013-14:- 

· Executive Director: Head of Paid Services;
· Deputy Executive Director: Monitoring Officer;
· Borough Treasurer: S151 Officer;
· Assistant Director of Community Services;
· Assistant Director of Regeneration and the Built Environment;
· Housing Manager;
· Internal Audit Manager;
· Policy Review Officer; and
· The Governance Group

The Annual Governance Statement and supporting principles had been attached as appendices to the Corporate Support Manager’s report.
RESOLVED:- To agree that the Annual Governance Statement and supporting evidence be submitted to the External Auditor’s for their consideration.
17 – Risk Management
The Corporate Support Manager attached as an appendix to his report, the Risk Register for 2014-15.  He reported that the Register continued to focus on those business critical risks which were under the control of the Council including:-
1. Impact of changes to the benefit system on income for the Housing Department;

2. Future financial stability and sustainability of the Council;

3. Failure of external partner, service providers or contractors;

4. Level of sickness worsens;

5. Performance of service delivery contractors;

6. Impact of Welfare Reform Changes;

7. Failure to deliver waterfront Barrow Regeneration Programme;

8. Not having appropriate governance arrangements in place;

9. Failure to maintain Health and Safety arrangements;

10. Capacity to undertake statutory inspections, investigations and enforcement action;

11. Legal challenge to procurement of contracts;

12. Information Technology security breach;
13. Incidents of fraud, bribery or corruption;
14. Major incident affecting service delivery; and

15. Major incident affecting ICT systems.
He reported that the Risk Register had been reviewed by Management Board at their meeting in June 2014 and the following changes were agreed:-
· A risk relating to IT security had been added to the Register to protect the Council’s access to the Public Sector Network;

· Risk 10 relating to the Council’s capacity to undertake statutory inspections: The mitigated risk had been reduced from 9 to 6 because the Council now had an Officer in place.

Full details of the Operational Risks outlined above, including their potential impact on mitigating actions had been included in the appendix to his report.  It was noted that the Operational Risks would be used to inform the development of the Council’s Business Continuity Plan.

RESOLVED:- To note the information and the risks would be monitored by the appropriate Officer.

18 – Monitoring Priority 1 Recommendations
The Corporate Support Manager reported that Internal Audit undertook reviews of the Council’s systems as defined in the Annual Audit Plan.  The audit conclusion may include Priority 1 recommendations which related to major issues that needed to be brought to the attention of Senior Management.  Senior Managers would consider the recommendations and determine whether to accept or reject them.  If the recommendations were accepted, the Managers were agreeing to implement the recommendations.

To ensure that all agreed Internal Audit Priority 1 recommendations were implemented in a timely manner they were now tracked by Management.  There had not been any additions to this list in 2013-14 to date.

The Council’s business continuity arrangements had not yet been finalised and it was anticipated that this would be completed in Quarter 3.
RESOLVED:- To note the information.

The meeting closed at 3.20 p.m.
